Faculty Senate Minutes of September 16, 2014
The meeting was called to order by the Chair Kathleen Wilson with the following Senators and visitors present:

	College of Architecture & The Arts
Jaime Canaves  

Barbara Watts

Kathleen Wilson

Absent

Patrick Schmidt

College of Arts & Sciences
Gerardo Aladro

Astrid Arraras

Joan Baker

Whitney Bauman

Thomas Breslin

John Clark

Laurel Collins

Piero Gardinali

Paula Gillespie

Sneh Gulati

Alan Gummerson

Abraham Lavender-Alternate

Wenzhi Li

Assefa Melesse-Alternate

Jean Rahier

Joerg Reinhold

Victor Uribe

Dean Whitman

Hassan Zahedi

Absent

Dawn Addy 

Krish Jayachandran

John Makemson

Oren Maxwell

Rene Price

Ronn Silverstein


	College of Business Administration
Elisabeth Beristain - Moreiras

Deanne Butchey-Alternate

Delano Gray  

Shahid Hamid

Cliff Perry

Marc Weinstein-Alternate

Clark Wheatley 

Absent

Krishnan Dandapani 


College of Education
Leonard Bliss

Charles Bleiker

Eric Dwyer- Alternate

Martha Pelaez

College of Engineering
Malek Adjouadi

Albert Gan

Mohammed Hadi

Osama Mohammed

Gang Quan

Berrin Tansel

School of Hospitality 
Nancy Scanlon

Absent

Jonathan Pernick


School of Journalism
Neil Reisner 

Absent

Maria Elena Villar

College of Law
Jan Oseitutu

Absent

Megan Fairlie


Library

Lauren Christos 

Patricia Pereira-Pujol 


	College of Medicine
Gagani Athauda-Alternate

Ferdinand Gomez

Dietrich Lorke

Richard Lynn

Absent

Irina Agoulnik

John Delzell

College of Nursing & Health Sciences
Lucie Dlugasch

Jennifer Doherty-Restrepo

Amy Paul-Ward

College of Public Health & Social Work
Nasar Ahmed

Ray Thomlison

Absent

Marianna Baum

Guest:

Elizabeth Bejar

Alex Blencowe

Alexis Calatayud

Michele Estep

Ken Furton

Teresa Lucas

Gina Montpeirous

Brian Peterson

Douglas Robertson

Juneisy Hawkins




Faculty Senate Agenda
Tuesday September 16th, 2014 – 1:00 PM

Wolfe University Center 155 – Biscayne Bay Campus       
Wertheim Conservatory 130 – Modesto Maidique Campus

I. Approval of the Agenda Moved and approved
II. Approval of the Minutes of the September 2nd, 2014 meeting Moved and approved
III. Chairperson’s Report
Faculty communication.  The agenda and minutes will now be sent out to the entire faculty, including adjuncts, the Monday before each full Senate meeting. Any interested party is invited to attend any Senate meeting. 

Youth Fair referendum on the ballot for Nov. 4. Over 500 FIU administrators, faculty and students attended the Commissioner meeting on Sept 3. Faculty should not advocate for or against the issue while on campus or when using FIU email.  

Banned Book Readout  at BBC library Room 265 on Thurs Sept 25 from 11am-12 pm.  Lauren Christos initiated Banned Books Week at BBC in 2000.  Sponsors include the American Library Association and the American Society of Journalists and Authors, and is endorsed by the Library of Congress.  

TEAm (Targeted Educational Attainment) Grant Award Presentation Monday Sept. 22 at 2:00-4:00 in the Graham Center Ballrooms.  FIU, UCF and USF recently formed the Florida Consortium of Metropolitan Universities, and collectively received $8.5 million, allocated by the BOG, to address gaps in the areas of information technology and accounting.  [Was postponed]

BOT meeting September 10, 2014

· Athletics:  Consultant John Shukie (formerly with the NCAA) has been hired to assist with Academic progress.  Elizabeth Bejar overseeing the Student Athlete Academic Center (SAAC).  Grades have improved significantly since fall of 2012.  

· Finance and audit:  

· Internal audit approved

· Donative Naming Policy.  No faculty input in Donative Naming Policy.  VP Howard Lipman was invited (and accepted) to speak to the Faculty Senate.  The Senate Chair and Senate Steering Committee concern is the possibility of donors being overly involved in the process of hiring faculty to fill named positions (as happened at FSU). Provost Furton will develop internal guidelines.  

· Financial performance- FIU had a surplus of over $20 Million.  

· Biscayne Bay Campus Student Housing project currently lacks bond approval; new S and P ratings report shortly; will now open in 2016.  

· Health: Yogi Hernandez overseeing the FIU Health. 

· Academic Policies: 
Provost Furton presented 6 LBR’s (Legislative Budget Requests):  

· Health Embrace:  health and wellness for adults with Autism and their families,  

· Panther Life Program:  partnership with Miami-Dade Public Schools to support postsecondary transition of students with intellectual disabilities, 

· Fostering Panther Pride:  support for FIU students who are homeless or from foster care 

· STEM Innovation:  hiring discipline-based education research faculty into STEM departments, also learning assistant scholarships and graduate fellowships.  Provost Furton has indicated that faculty will be involved in the decision-making. 

· Center for Children and Families, Health Economics and Strategic Solutions:  Children with ADHD 

· Health Economics and Strategic Solutions:  Pilot program to provide Florida with innovative policies and solutions to evaluate and build systems to improve health. 

Provost Furton outlined the Strategic Planning Process

Acquisition of equipment from the Department of Defense through a federal program, 1033, that transfers military surplus to law-enforcement agencies.  See September 11, 2014  article in the Chronicle. http://chronicle.com/article/On-Campus-Grenade-Launchers/148749/?cid=at&utm_source=at&utm_medium=en. After the Ferguson incident, some lawmakers in DC are considering revisions to the program.  About 60 institutions have acquired M-16’s through the program including ASU with the most at 70, and FIU and U of MD next at 50. FIU also acquired a mine-resistant vehicle.  FIU Police Chief Casas and President Rosenberg have been invited to address the Senate on Oct. 7 to answer questions about the program here at FIU. The Senate Chair is collecting questions in advance as well and you may email your questions to kwilson@fiu.edu. 

Challenges to Higher Ed in Florida: 

FSU President Search

The search for FSU’s next president has been fraught with tension since President Eric Barron announced in February that he was leaving FSU for Penn State University and, when, in May, the presidential search advisory committee made Mr. Thrasher the sole candidate — though he had yet to officially apply for the job. When the FSU Faculty Senate and UFF members spoke up, the search committee started a new process that attracted a number of strong candidates, and now the four remaining candidates will return to campus this week for interviews.
Three have extensive academic experience. (Michael Martin is chancellor of the Colorado State University System. Richard Marchase is interim president at the University of Alabama-Birmingham and also the vice president for research there. Michele Wheatly is a noted researcher in physiology and was the provost of West Virginia University from 2010 until this past June.  Mr. Thrasher is the only remaining candidate without a Ph.D. or any experience in academic leadership.

FL Governor’s Race

Since 2008, Gov. Rick Scott has slashed millions of dollars from Bright Futures, while pushing through a $30 million corporate tax cut, and spending per student in higher ed has been cut 41%. He favors privatizing public education.  Recently the Koch brothers and national pro-school voucher advocate Jack R. Anderson have contributed heavily to Scott’s campaign. 

Get out the Vote on Nov. 4, as it will impact FIU and Higher ED 
IV. Action Items: 
A. None

V. Reports: 

A. Provost’s Report—Kenneth Furton, Provost and Executive VP for Academic Affairs
Update on Strategic Planning Process

I want to provide an update on the FIU BeyondPossible2020 Strategic Planning process. I would like to clarify the role of the preeminent program focus area committee of the strategic plan. This focus committee is working to recommend processes in order to identify preeminent programs for further investment but not to identify programs to eliminate. The committee is charged with modifying the rubric that was developed by the iREAL commission, as well as using other methods, to objectively identify preeminent programs. The committee is also charged with coming up with a comprehensive strategy to more aggressively market these programs.  

Student Success

Another point I wanted to make to you is that the landscape of higher education has changed significantly in the era of performance funding.  The national and state dialogue is about student success including persistence, time to graduation and post graduation success. To stay competitive and to better serve our students we will need to be more focused on student success in the coming years.  Changes include the use of technology assisted learning, hybrid and online education, experiential learning and experiential learning. 

I have been personally involved in transformational practices being adopted here at FIU including being PI on the $2.5 million grant from the Department of Education, that launched the Mastery Math Lab approach that has dramatically improved student success in College Algebra and I am co-PI on $1.5 million grant from the Howard Hughes Medical Institute (HHMI) developing strategies that improve successful completion of STEM degrees by transforming practices in introductory science and mathematics courses employing evidence-based teaching practices including active learning and inquiry-based experiences for students.

I’m grateful that Kathleen has formed the Faculty Senate Student Success and Engagement Committee a committee within the faculty senate to discuss this and I thank Kathleen for chairing the Student Success focus committee of the FIU strategic planning committee.

I am also working on improving the transparency of how faculty are involved in the selection of administrators including Chairs and Deans and will be establishing academic affairs guidelines on the recommended processes to be followed in order to ensure that faculty are involved and have input in the selection process. 

A&S Dean Search. The committee has been established and is being chaired by Vice President for Research, Andres Gil The composition of the committee is as follows: 
College of Arts and Sciences Dean's Advisory Board:
Victor Balestra, Chair
College of Arts and Sciences:
Yesim Darici, Director, Women's Studies and Assoc. Professor of Physics
Maureen Donnelly, Associate Dean, Graduate Studies, Professor of Biology
Bruce Harvey, Program Director and Assoc. Prof., Liberal Studies, BBC
Richard Olson, Prof. of Politics and Intl Relations and Director Extreme Events Institute:
Victor Uribe, Faculty Senate representative and Chair, History
Dean:
Michele Ciccazzo, Dean, Robert Stempel College of Public Health and Social Work
Advancement:
Angelique Grant Hutchinson, Asst. Vice President for University Advancement
Provost's Office:
Howard Holness, Chief of Academic Administration
Student:
Tiffany Roman-Biffa, SGA Vice President
As is customary, the search process will include multiple opportunities for faculty, staff and students to meet any and all viable candidates. 

Legislative Budget Requests:
I also want to report on the Legislative Budget Requests that FIU has submitted:

There are three system wide requests (Across entire SUS) as follows: 

Need based financial aid $45M

Restore bright futures $32M

Shared academic resources including e-journals $3.5M

There are three consortium requests: 

FIU, UCF and USF - Florida Consortium of Metropolitan Research Universities $12M

FIU, UCF and USF, FSU and UF - Sunshine State Education and Research Computing Alliance $6.9

FIU, UCF and USF, FSU, UF, FAU and UM – Florida Center for Adaptation, Resilience and Economic Stability $17.4

This year, there are six Legislative Budget Requests totaling ($6.7M):
i. Health Embrace ($1,000,000)

ii. Panther Life Program ($500,000)

iii. Fostering Panther Pride ($322,460)

iv. STEM Innovation Investment ($2,500,000)

v. Center for Children and Families ($2,000,000)

vi. Health Economics and Strategic Solutions ($400,000)

This coming year we intend to start the process earlier and I will include in senate briefings.

 Faculty Convocation October 1 and 2. 

B. Legislation and BOG Impact Report – Elizabeth Bejar, VP for Academic Affairs

· Performance Funding

· Pre-Eminence

· Programs of Excellence

· General Education Core 

· Credit for Online Programs

· Transfer Programs of Interest (impacting AA students)

· Foreign Language Competency (impacting AA students)

· Dual Enrollment

· OPPAGA Review

· Distance Learning and Technology Fees

· Baccalaureate Degree Production

· Tuition Waivers for Out of State Students

· Post-Secondary Options for Students with Disabilities

· Need Based Financial Aid

· BOG Low Productivity Programs

· Annual review of rolling 5 years and degree productivity numbers

· 30 for baccalaureate programs

· 20 for masters programs

· 10 for doctoral programs

C. UFF Report—Teresa Lucas, UFF-FIU President
· UFF-FIU Open House this Thursday.  Come join us from 4- 7 p.m. this Thursday, September 18, in our office, PC 111, for the first UFF-FIU Open House of the academic year.  Meet colleagues from across the campus and enjoy a few moments of relaxation and camaraderie.
· Thanks to all who joined us for the New Faculty Luncheon last Thursday, including President Mark Rosenberg, Provost Ken Furton, Faculty Senate Chair Kathleen Wilson, and Bruce Hauptli, who spoke eloquently on why he joined the union.  President Rosenberg and Provost Furton noted that they were union members when they came to FIU as faculty. Chair Wilson is immediate past president of UFF-FIU.  
UFF Executive Council meeting Friday, September 19, noon – 2 p.m. in Labor Center Conference Room (319).  This is an open meeting.  
Bargaining
We’re waiting for the Administration to agree to a date to re-initiate bargaining.  We had hope to start this Friday, September 19.  Bargaining team: Alan Gummerson, Chief Negotiator; Joan Baker, Ben Baez, Tom Breslin, Jose Mitrani
· UFF Senate Meeting
UFF-FIU Senators Lauren Christos, Tim Downey, Alan Gummerson, Kathy Lineberger, Teresa Lucas, Bruce Nissan, and Alayne Unterberger attended the statewide UFF meeting in Tampa this weekend.  The major message at the meeting was the importance of the November election for the future of Higher Education.  The expectation is that the vote for Governor will be very close – the difference could be between 10 and 15 thousand votes.   So every vote will count.  You can vote from the comfort of your home by requesting an absentee ballot: 
Miami-Dade:   http://www.miamidade.gov/elections/vote-absentee.asp 
Broward:  http://www.browardsoe.org/AbsenteeRequest2.aspx 
Early voting will be from October 20 – November 2.
· And then there were four...
The search for a president at FSU is nearing an end, with the selection of four finalists, who are being vetted this week.  They are Richard Marchase, Vice President for Research and Economic Development at University of Alabama at Birmingham;  Michael V. Martin, Chancellor of the Colorado State University System; John E. Thrasher, State Senator of Florida; and Michele G. Wheatly, Former Provost and Vice President of Academic Affairs at West Virginia University. 
· The FSU Faculty Senate adopted a resolution last week exhorting the Presidential Search Advisory Committee to refrain from recommending Senator Thrasher as he lacks the qualifications for the position, “whereas the other candidates meet those qualifications.”  On Sunday, the Tallahassee Democrat came out strongly in support of the faculty and students at FSU in their insistence on choosing a qualified candidate.   http://www.tallahassee.com/story/opinion/editorials/2014/09/14/opinion-facultys-role/15538505/ 

     Public comments on the search may be recorded at: 
http://presidentialsearch.fsu.edu/submit-comments/ 

D. Board of Trustees Meets
Chancellor Marshall Criser III joined the FIU Board of Trustees at their fall meeting last week, at which President Rosenberg reiterated his message that FIU seeks to prepare students for “making a life”, as much as for “making a living”, a gentle reminder that a university education is about more than filling job vacancies.  
E. SGA Report— Alexis Calatayud, SGA-MMC President

· Attending Florida Student Association Meeting on Sept. 21st at FAU to discuss Need-Based Financial Aid, Summer Access to Bright Futures, and Performance-Based Funding Metrics

· Drafting Student Survey (3,200 students)

· Student Success Committee update, working on Mentorship and FIU experience revamp

· Encouraging Voter Registration and Absentee Ballot among students

· Working on Launch of Sexual Assault Prevention and Awareness campaign focused on Bystander Intervention paralleling White House campaign “It’s On Us.”

· Speculating possibility of Washington D.C. advocacy trip in Fall for Pell Grant Summer Access and College Affordability

VI. Unfinished Business 
VII. New Business 
The Faculty Senate of Florida International University expresses its support for the following resolution adopted by the Faculty Senate of Florida State University: "Be it resolved that we, the members of the Florida State University Faculty Senate, call upon the Presidential Search Advisory Committee not to recommend Senator Thrasher as a candidate for President of FSU. We further call upon the Board of Trustees not to hire Senator Thrasher as the next President of FSU. Senator Thrasher lacks the stated qualifications required for the position, whereas the other three finalists meet those qualifications. We encourage all faculty members to participate fully in the interview process and to submit comments."
Moved and approved
Announcements
The next Faculty Senate meeting is on Tuesday, October 7th, 2014 at 1:00PM in the Wertheim Conservatory 130 on the MMC Campus.  Go to facultysenate.fiu.edu for regularly updated information on the Faculty Senate.
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